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1. Air Quality Management Area

The order formally designating the A7 corridor came into effect from 2nd December 2005.  The next stage will be to produce a detailed action plan within 18 months of that date.  Initially an Officer group will be established with representatives from a range of agencies, particularly the Highway Authority.  It is also proposed to outline the issues to the relevant Neighbourhood Forums in early 2006.

There is a requirement to undertake an annual monitoring on air quality and the next report, including other areas of the City will be presented to Members in April 2006.

2.  Waste Minimisation

A presentation was made to Council Members on 20th December which I hope all found informative.  The Council forms part of the Cumbrian Strategic Waste Partnership and I can advise the Council that I have arranged for a standard item from the minutes of the Partnership to be included on the Executive Agenda.  This should provide adequate information to Councillors on key issues with regard to strategic waste.  

Two companies (Waste Recycling Group & Shanks) have submitted tenders for the new 25 year waste disposal contract for the County Council.   The results of the evaluation of the tenders will be reported to the County Council cabinet at its meeting scheduled for the 10th January 2006.  I also need to report to Council that the current Government consultation on proposed changes to the Recycling Credit regime is underway.  Recycling Credits currently subsidise our recycling collection and any changes to this mechanism will have significant implications to our service.  However, Recycling Credits have created an unequal playing field across the county, and it is the view of officers that the mechanism should be amended in order to address those inequalities, whilst continuing to provide a means of funding future waste minimisation and recycling measures.

I as portfolio holder for Environment, Infrastructure, Housing & Transport attended a scrutiny session of the Cumbrian Strategic Waste Partnership, conducted by Cumbria Scrutiny Network.  Whilst the report detailing the findings of that session has yet to be released, the key conclusions can be summarised as follows.

· The terms of reference of the Cumbrian Strategic Waste Partnership

Board should be reviewed.  In particular, the issues of whether or not the Partnership Board should be given executive powers should be considered.

· The need to produce a detailed strategy, with appropriate targets which addresses so called “LATS gap” (landfill allowances trading scheme) which is the period from now until the new waste premium facility are on stream.

I can also advise the Council of the Waste Performance & Efficiency Grant (WPEG) received for Carlisle from DEFRA:-



2006/07

£86,469



2007/08

£90,593

It should be noted that the allocation of the grants will be made through the Strategic Partnership.

A pilot scheme has been launched on 27th December 2005 for the kerbside collection of cardboard and this will be extended to plastic from late January.  This pilot scheme will cover 8 collection rounds (approximately 8,000 properties) and will, utilising the WPEG referred to earlier.

3.  Clean Neighbourhoods & Environment Act

The Council's approach to enforcing this act, together with raising public awareness of the issues is a key element of the "Cleaner, Greener, Safer" priority.  Further work is being undertaken on this and again hopefully the presentations to the joint o/s Committee and Council on 10th January 2006 have helped raise Members awareness of the issues.

4. "Claimed Rights" Highways Funding

As required by legislation the City Council has to annually, submit a bid by 19th December to the County Council for maintenance funding for claimed highway in the subsequent financial year.  This bid has been made and additional funding has been requested to improve the frequency of Gully Cleaning, repair drains and start to replace the old 'integral' gullies.  Over the past year I think the need for additional funding has been clearly shown in Carlisle.  I am hoping that our fellow colleagues on the County Council will reflect the needs of Carlisle in the budget allocations for the future. 

5.  Flood Defence Project
Following Planning Approval being given for stage 1 of this project in late December I am advised that works in the Warwick Road/St Aidans Road area will commence in May this year if not earlier.  Options for Stage 2 (Caldew/City Centre) should be available for public consultation in June/July of this year.

6.  Housing 

Work on the Private sector flood resilience Pilot project started in November and should last for 7-9 weeks. Up to 80 properties in the rural areas that were affected by the flooding emergency last January are to be fitted with these flood resilient products.

7.  Parks

Parks staff have been working to replace 4 children’s play areas:

Bitts Park

Fusehill Street

Denton Holme

Carliol Drive

during this year.  The tenders have now been received from a number of specialist contractors. 

Consultation has been held with plot-holders at the St. Aidan’s allotments, which are in the path of the planned new flood defences around Warwick Road on the Petteril.  Tenants of this statutory allotment site have agreed that the access road and car-parking will be improved, and new plots created on the same site, as part of the mitigation measures being implemented by the Environment Agency.

Contracts are also being awarded for the replacement of allotment fencing at Botcherby Paddock and Willowholme sites.

Further ground works have been planned for Heysham Park this season, continuing the re-landscaping of the park previously agreed with tenants, residents and Carlisle Housing Association.  The following two years will see  major renovation work at the site, including better access, improved landscaping and a new children’s play area.

8.  Development Control

At their meeting on the 16 December, the Development Control Committee decided to recommend to Council that the rural housing moratorium should be removed.  The moratorium introduced in July 2004 had reduced the oversupply of housing in the rural area from 9 to 7.5 years.  The Draft Regional Spatial Strategy (RSS) is indicating that the housing supply in the rural part of Carlisle should be increased from 65 to 90 dwellings per year and backdated to 2003.  This reduces the oversupply to just over 5 years.  

PPG3 Housing requires that local planning authorities should have a five year supply of housing land at all times.  In the light of the increased housing supply figures, and the recently published Government's response to the Barker Report suggesting the local planning authorities can act straight away to increase the supply of housing land the Committee resolved: "That the City Council be advised that it is the recommendation of the Development Control Committee that the Moratorium Policy be lifted."
The City Council is to become as Standards Authority in 2006/07 because it has performed poorly in the speed that it has determined major applications. Major applications require the Council to determine 60% of all major applications within 13 weeks.  Despite improving performance in respect of Minor and Other applications and meeting those ‘Best Value’ targets the Council only determined 35% of major applications within the 13 week period. Some of the changes that have been introduced will take time to take effect and it is intended to suggest additional changes to the Development Control Committee, particularly with regard to Site Visits. 

The effect of becoming a Standards Authority is that the Council will be visited by both the Government Office North West and the Planning Advisory Service and advice will be given on how the service can be improved through a Development Control diagnostic tool and Member Competency.   

Members serving on the planning committee will be required to be competent and have attended the planning training sessions that have and will be provided.
The Planning Service is to play a larger role in future Comprehensive Performance Assessment and being a Standards Authority will mean that the Council cannot become an Excellent Authority."
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